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50 Maryland Avenue 
Rockville, Md. 20850 

240-777-7000 
240-777-7148 Fax 

SHERIFF MAXWELL C. UY 

Maryland’s First 
Nationally Accredited 
Sheriff’s Office 

March 4, 2024 

Senator William Smith, Jr. 
Miller Senate Office Building, 2 East Wing 
11 Bladen St. 
Annapolis, MD 21401  

Re:  SB 1096 – Vehicle Laws – Licenses, Identification Cards and Moped 
Operator’s Permits – Identification of Nonapparent Disability 
 

Dear Senator Smith, 

I am writing to both express and offer my support for the proposed “Eric’s ID Law” that we expect will 
assist in the identification of individuals with nonapparent disabilities.  My understanding is that such 
nonapparent disabilities covered by the legislation may include everything from discrete conditions such 
as Alzheimer’s disease, dementia, hearing impairments and autism to broader categorical conditions such 
as intellectual, developmental and mental health disabilities generally.  As a law enforcement leader, I 
recognize the potential for tragic results that always exists when a misunderstanding occurs in 
communication  between public safety professionals and individuals who may have physical, mental, 
and/or neurological conditions that are not immediately obvious or visible.  Providing a mechanism to 
allow for identification of that status on individuals’ licenses and identification cards should go far to 
avoid such tragedies during encounters with law enforcement personnel and first responders.  

The proposed law would allow individuals with nonapparent disabilities to voluntarily apply to indicate 
such status with a uniform notation – “ND” – on their Maryland state driver’s license or identification 
card.  There are a host of mutual benefits in creating this identification process.  Such an identifier serves 
to communicate that a nonapparent disability exists at a time when law enforcement or first responders 
are attempting to initially assess a situation whether it is a mental health crisis or simply a routine 
inspection,  It also serves the added benefit of deescalating a situation where a lack of information may 
otherwise provoke tragic consequences when law enforcement or first responders are unable to 
understand an individual’s noncompliant behavior.  Last, this legislation has the additional potential to 
lessen the emotional anxiety that foreseeably results when others, including law enforcement question the 
legitimacy of their conditions.  

I applaud the efforts of Eric and Linda Carpenter-Grantham to address the safety concerns of these 
individuals with special needs and their interactions with law enforcement professionals. Please do not 
hesitate to contact me if you have any questions and thank you for your consideration in this matter. 

       Sincerely, 

        
       Maxwell C. Uy 

Sheriff  
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COUNCILMEMBERLAURIE-ANNE SAYLES

ATLARGE

ECONOMICDEVELOPMENT

HEALTH ANDHUMAN SERVICES

March 5, 2024

TO: Senator Will Smith
Chair, Judicial Proceedings Committee

FROM: Laurie-Anne Sayles
Montgomery County Councilmember At-Large

RE: Vehicle Laws - Licenses, Identification Cards, and Moped Operator's Permits
Identification of Nonapparent Disability

I am writing to support SB1096, Vehicle Laws - Licenses, Identification Cards, and Moped
Operator's Permits Identification of Nonapparent Disability. This legislation would allow
individuals with disabilities to voluntarily disclose their disability (such as hearing impairment or
autism) with an icon on their Maryland driver’s license or identification card to inform first
responders and police officers of their condition. It would help raise awareness and ensure first
responders are prepared to interact with Marylanders with "invisible disabilities.".

I commend Eric Carpenter-Grantham and his mother, Linda Carpenter-Grantham, for their
exemplary advocacy for “Eric’s ID Law”. Eric and Linda brought this critical issue to the
attention of elected officials and media outlets across the state. They have fought tirelessly to
introduce this legislation and advocate for its passage. I implore the Judicial Proceedings
Committee to support this legislation to ensure that all Marylanders, regardless of their disability
status, feel safe and adequately cared for by their communities and first responders.

In conclusion, I strongly support SB1096, or “Eric’s ID Law,” and urge the Judicial Proceedings
Committee to give this legislation a favorable vote.

Sincerely,

Laurie-Anne Sayles,
Montgomery County Councilmember At-Large

STELLA B. WERNER COUNCIL OFFICE BUILDING • ROCKVILLE, MARYLAND 20850 • (240) 777-7964
COUNCILMEMBER.SAYLES@MONTGOMERYCOUNTYMD.GOV

https://mgaleg.maryland.gov/mgawebsite/Legislation/Details/SB1096?ys=2024RS
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March 4, 2024 

Dear Maryland Legislators: 

It is with great pleasure that the Prince George’s County NAACP come before you 

in support of SB-1096-Licenses, Identification Cards, and Moped Operator’s 

Permits - Identification of Nonapparent Disability.  Generally speaking, a 

differently-abled  person is someone who, due to a long-term impairment in physical, 

hearing, seeing, cognitive, mental, or emotional abilities, has substantial limitations 

in one or more major life activities. Disability, however, occurs on a continuum and 

there is no clearly defined line between those who have a physical disability and an 

invisible disability. Because of this, there are times when a lay person, unfamiliar 

with an invisible differently-able person’s distinctive behavior, may make a decision 

to the detriment of the invisible differently-abled party. As a civil rights organization 

it is our mission to help promote, safeguard, and protect the civil and constitutional 

rights of all people. 

The purpose of this bill is to secure additional support from the legislative body in 

order to safeguard differently-abled citizens of Maryland. Adding a simple logo to 

an official document is a negligible expense for the State. In our opinion, including 

a volunteer symbol on a Maryland driver's license is an optional act that does not 

contribute to discrimination. On the other hand, our stance is that companies or 

businesses that would use this symbol to discriminate by raising prices or excluding 

individuals from activities or events is unacceptable and unlawful. Adding a symbol 

to one’s driver's license guarantees its authenticity.   

Finally, it is estimated that between 40-57 million people in the United States have 

disabilities, accounting for approximately 13-20 percent of the population. I believe 

making a small change to help keep some of our differently-abled citizens safe and 

protected is what our government is all about. 

 

Respectfully Submitted for the Children, 

 

Linda Thornton Thomas, President 
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March 4, 2024

The Honorable William C. Smith, Jr.
Chair, Judicial Proceedings Committee
2 East, Miller Senate Office Building
Annapolis, Maryland 21401

The Honorable JeffWaldstreicher
Vice Chair, Judicial Proceedings Committee
2 East, Miller Senate Office Building
Annapolis, Maryland 21401

Dear Chair and Vice Chair,

I write to express my full support for Senate Bill 1096 - Vehicle Laws - Licenses, Identification Cards,
and Moped Operator's Permits - Identification of Nonapparent Disability (Eric’s ID Law), a piece of
legislation inspired by 19-year old Eric Blessed Carpenter-Grantham.

Mr. Carpenter-Grantham is an adult Marylander with autism who has created special logos to be
placed onto identification for people with invisible disabilities - disabilities like autism, mental health
conditions, deafness or hearing loss, and more.

During intense and fast moving emergency situations, or even in an everyday setting, people with
invisible disabilities may have difficulty communicating with law enforcement, first responders, or
other community members when they need assistance. This proposed legislation would allow
Marylanders with invisible disabilities to voluntarily elect to have a marker put on their driver’s license
or identification card so public safety officials can be more informed when working to ensure
everyone’s safety.

In speaking with Mr. Carpenter-Grantham and his mother, Linda Carpenter-Granthem, I know this
legislation will positively impact many people across the state. I strongly support Senate Bill 1096 -
Vehicle Laws - Licenses, Identification Cards, and Moped Operator's Permits - Identification of
Nonapparent Disability (Eric’s ID Law) and hope to see this bill become law during the 2024
Maryland General Assembly session.

Sincerely,

David Trone



Member of Congress
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SENATE JUDICIAL PROCEEDINGS COMMITTEE 
March 5, 2024 

SB 1096: Vehicle Laws – Licenses, Identification Cards, and Moped Operator’s 
Permits – Identification of Nonapparent Disability 

Position: Support with Amendments 

The Arc Maryland is the largest statewide advocacy organization dedicated to the 
rights and quality of life of children and adults with intellectual and developmental 
disabilities and their families.  

Our Governmental Affairs Committee meets weekly during the Legislative Session, and 
is co-chaired by Tony Zanfordino, father of a young man with Down syndrome, and 
Dorothy Plantz, mother of an autistic adult.  The committee has discussed the merits of 
this legislation and expressed both potentially beneficial aspects of/and concerns 
with creating a voluntary program to identify ND (Nonapparent Disability) on 
Maryland MVA cards. We understand why some individuals with nonapparent 
disabilities and some families may want this option for themselves or their loved ones, 
however, The Arc Maryland Governmental Affairs Committee raised concerns about 
police training and accountability, ensuring personal choice is honored to allow a 
person to add or remove the designation at any time for any reason, and receiving 
assurances from the MVA that a choice to voluntarily add the ND designation to an 
MVA card will not be used in determinations for Medical advisory board review 
requirements.  

We request the following amendments to the bill: 

1. Add requirements for police training and accountability. 
 
Adding an ND designation to an MVA card will not automatically result in 
better outcomes for people with nonapparent disabilities in encounters with 
police. The Ethan Saylor Alliance was created from a bill passed in 2015, 
aimed at providing increased training for members of law enforcement 
and other public service employees on the specific, and somewhat 
specialized needs of people with developmental and intellectual 
disabilities.  Under the program, self-advocates take the lead in training 
that educates and informs members of law enforcement and first 
responders about what they may encounter in the line of duty when 
interacting with a person with developmental disabilities.  Unfortunately, 



the appropriation to fund the ESA has stagnated.  More funding and 
support for the program are needed to ensure law enforcement receive 
essential training to assist them in their understanding about people with 
developmental disabilities, some of whom have nonapparent disabilities.  
As one of our members expressed, “it is my greatest fear that my loved 
one is going to see police, initially run, then reach into their pocket to 
produce a card they think will protect them, and be harmed.  Police need 
to be trained on this possible circumstance and be held accountable for 
their actions.  

 
2. Ensure a person is able to remove the notation from the card, and an 

indication of the notation from the MVA system at any time, for any 
reason. 

 
Through conversations with employees of the MVA, we understand the 
current MVA system to add notations to an individual’s MVA card would 
create an electronic record.   Further, it is our understanding that information 
provide by an individual about their disability will be forever stored in the 
system once collected, and may not be completely purged.  This is important 
when considering whether this legislation should be open to all people or just 
adults who can make decisions about what they want on their permanent 
MVA record.  
 
We strongly recommend consideration be given to strengthen the 
awareness of the Blue Card law which already requires the Maryland MVA to 
provide voluntary Developmental Disability Self-Disclosure Cards to people 
upon request. These blue cards may be used by someone with a 
developmental disability to self-disclose a disability to police. The individual 
keeps their blue cards with their government issued ID or license. On one side 
of the card, the person can include information they want law enforcement 
to know about them and their disability, such as but not limited to whether 
they use words to communicate, have slow reaction/response time, or have 
sensitivities to sound, touch, etc.  The MVA has these cards available upon 
request and has been expanding its awareness campaign of the available 
option for Marylanders with disabilities.  The use of these cards does not 
create an electronic record of voluntary disability disclosure as SB 1096 would 
do.   
 

 



 
3. Require MVA to ensure the information disclosed by a person to obtain an 

ND notation is not used as a basis for referring the individual to the 
Medical Advisory Board. 

 
Through previous conversations with the MVA, we understand the placement 
of an ND designation on a driver’s license could be used as the basis for a 
referral to the Medical Advisory Board.  This could trigger the requirement to 
have a physician recertify the ability of the individual to drive periodically.  
The presence of a nonapparent disability should not automatically flag a 
person for this level of scrutiny.  Therefore, it is important this bill include that 
the Motor Vehicle Administration shall not use the information disclosed by a 
person as a basis for referring the person to the Medical Advisory Board.  
 

The amendments are important to our members to ensure health and safety, prevent 
stigma, and protect against targeted victimization.  We appreciate the opportunity to 
provide testimony and encourage a favorable report of SB 1096, with the adoption of 
these amendments. 

For more information, please contact 
Ande Kolp, Executive Director, The Arc Maryland  akolp@thearcmd.org 

 

Sincerely, 

Anthony J Zanfordino 

ArcMD Governmental Affairs- Co-Chair 

 

mailto:akolp@thearcmd.org
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Judiciary Committee 

 

SB1096 Vehicle Laws- Licenses, Identification Cards, and Moped Operator Permits- 

Identification of Nonapparent Disability 

 

Hearing 3/05/24 at 1:00 pm 

 

Position: OPPOSE 

 

 

Synopsis 

Requiring that an application for a license, an identification card, or a moped operator's permit allow an 

applicant to indicate the applicant's non apparent disability; and requiring the Motor Vehicle Administration 

to ensure that the license, identification card, or moped operator's permit of an applicant who indicates that 

the applicant has a non-apparent disability includes an "ND" notation. 

 

 

Honorable Chairperson, and distinguished members of the Senate Finance Committee: People on 

the Go of Maryland (POG) is a statewide self-advocacy organization, ran for and by those with 

intellectual and/or developmental disabilities (IDD) and our mission is to promote self-advocacy 

throughout the state. POG opposes SB1096 because the idea that someone's disability 

information would be documented on their vehicle permit is disturbing to us. Although 

voluntary, it is important to note that once information is on someone’s permanent record, it is 

there permanently. Information documenting someone’s disability could possibly be used against 

that person or their community in the future and this is worrisome. 

 

 

 

Thank you, 

Cody Drinkwater 

Policy Coordinator 
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March 5, 2024 

 

The Honorable William C. Smith, Jr. 

Chair, Senate Judicial Proceedings Committee 

2 East, Miller Senate Office Building 

Annapolis MD 21401 

 

RE: Letter of Information – Senate Bill 1096 – Vehicle Laws - Licenses, Identification 

Cards, and Moped Operator's Permits - Identification of Nonapparent Disability 

 

Dear Chair Smith and Committee Members: 

 

The Maryland Department of Transportation (MDOT) offers the following information for the 

Committee’s consideration. 

 

Senate Bill 1096 would require the Maryland Motor Vehicle Administration (MVA) to provide 

applicants who disclose to the MVA that they have a nonapparent disability with an indicator on 

the applicant’s identification card or driver’s license.  MDOT’s top priority is safety and we 

appreciate the intent behind this legislation.  

 

Currently, the MVA provides upon request a Developmental Disability Disclosure Card, 

colloquially referred to as a “blue card” due to the color of the card, which is the size of a driver's 

license.  It includes space for an individual to provide specific details of a developmental 

disability and give guidance on effective communication between law enforcement officers and 

the individual with a developmental disability. 

 

Development Disability Disclosure Cards are voluntary and available at any of the MVA 

branches across the state. Information on how to obtain the blue card is also available on MVA’s 

website and online services.  MVA representatives do not require customers and/or 

parents/guardians to disclose or present any documentation of their disability to obtain this card. 

 

Over the past two years MVA has developed partnerships with several organizations including 

Pathfinders for Autism, The Arc Maryland, Kennedy Krieger Institute, Maryland Department of 

Disabilities, and Maryland Disabilities Council to help spread awareness on the availability of 

the blue card. MVA has worked with partners to create toolkits to help provide this information 

to the communities in which they serve and provides the blue cards for these trusted partners to 

use when they are out in the community. MVA has also furthered efforts to assist these groups 

by providing printing of toolkits with important information about blue card and MVA.  The 

MVA has partnered with counties in Maryland and the Pathfinders for Autism organization to 

host mock traffic stops and provide blue cards upon request.  

 

 

 



The Honorable William C. Smith, Jr. 

Page Two 

 

 

The Maryland Department of Transportation respectfully requests that the Committee consider 

this information when deliberating Senate Bill 1096. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Christine E. Nizer     Pilar Helm      

Administrator      Director of Government Affairs   

Maryland Motor Vehicle Administration  Maryland Department of Transportation  

410-787-7830      410-865-1090 


